GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 17 October 2024 at 7:00pm.

Present




Mr F. Crompton (Deputy Chair) 

Ms H. Hannan 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 
Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly

Apologise


Mrs Moughtin (Chair)
In attendance


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	24/044

	The Deputy Chair welcomed the Board to the October general meeting. The Deputy Chair advised of his attendance at the Cathedral Refurbishment Official Opening Service.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES
ITEM 8 2023/24 ACCOUNTS
	24/045
24/046


	The Deputy Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 19 September 2024. Ms Heaton proposed the minutes should be approved by the Board. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed. 
The Deputy Chair proposed the 2023/24 accounts should be discussed as the next item of business. This proposal was seconded by Mr Harmer and the Board unanimously agreed. The Deputy Chair welcomed Mr Begley the Commissioners’ Accountant to the meeting at 7.05pm and requested an update on last years accounts. Mr Begley reminded the Board the Commissioners’ 2022/23 accounts were externally audited, but along with other local authorities, had not been signed off to date because they were still working on the pension statement. The external auditor had evaluated the 2023/24 accounts in September 2024. The Commissioners’ accounts were in a good position and recorded a revenue reserve of £1,200,000 and a housing reserve of £436,000 at the 31 March 2024. Mr Begley reminded the Commissioners some of the housing reserve had been budgeted to fund the Reayrt Aalin works which were scheduled to take place before 31 March 2025. He reported the revenue reserve had predominantly increased through an increase in rates income of approximately £100,000 and £30,000 in bank interest. The increase in housing reserve was predominately due to the decision in January 2024 by the Department to allow the Commissioners to retain their existing reserve to fund works at Reayrt Aalin.
Mr Begley reported the Commissioners expenses had changed in the following areas. The 6% salaries increase had been managed using staff vacancies resulting and a 3% increase in salary expenditure. Repair costs had increased by £100,000 from the previous year through the approved £60,000 investment in replacement street lighting, exterior works at the Leece Museum, exterior works at the Town Hall, and works at the Mill Road Yard. Mr Begley reported agency fees had increased by £95,000 in the year through the approved increases in the domestic waste disposal contract costs and the Western Civic Amenity site fees. The 2023 income at the campsite had fallen during the year to its pre-covid normal level because the 2020 and 2021 roll over bookings were honoured all 2022. Mr Begley reported the Commissioners’ rate debt of £156,000 was acceptable and this would require Isle of Man Treasury action. He advised the Commissioners staff had undertaken a considerable amount of work prior to 31 March 2024 to recover debt accrued since 2020 and write off historic debt from business which had not operated for many years. 

Mr Begley reported the Commissioners had needed to revalue its assets in 2024. This had been undertaken by Black, Grace Cowley. Mr Begley reported the assets, which are predominately property, had increased by £14,000,000 to £58,000,000. Mr Begley reported the Commissioners’ loans liability had decreased from £11,900,000 to £10,700, 000 and the pension liability was £159,000. Mr Begley concluded by reporting the Commissioners’ accounts were in a very health condition. Mr Harmer asked when the contract for the external auditor would be reviewed. Mr Begley stated this would occur next year. The Deputy Chair thanked the Commissioners’ Accountant for his report and Mr Begley left the meeting at 7.24pm.

Ms Heaton proposed the Commissioners should ask the Isle of Man Treasury to prioritise the collection of the £156,000 rates arrears. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.  

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	24/047

	Item 24/039 PA23/01360/A Marine Parade Development 
The Board noted the Commissioners had appointed McGarrigle Architects to provide architectural services for any Commissioners’ projects.

Item 24/039 PA24/00055/B 92 Houses at Ballaterson Farm, Ballatessan Meadow
The Board noted the Commissioners’ request for an appeal against the Planning Committee’s approval of this planning application had been submitted.

Item 24/042 Waste Strategy Principles Consultation
The Board noted this deferred matter was to be discussed at Agenda Item 10.

Item 24/043 Any Other Business Operational Items

No any other business items had been considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	24/048
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had not taken place since the 18 September 2024 meeting. The next meeting was scheduled to take place before the end of October 2024.
Item 4 Planning Application 
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decision 

Mr Jones reported that he would accompany the Town Clerk to the planning appeal against the decision to approve PA23/01407/B for the construction of a sewage treatment plant in Peel. Mr Jones reported the Commissioners’ representatives would give evidence to support the urgent need for this facility in Peel.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	24/049

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 4 September 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 8 August 2024 from the Yn Chruinnaght event organisers.  The communication thanked the Commissioners for their ongoing support for the event held on 22 to 28 July 2024 and requested the payment of the approved £400 financial support. The lead members stated this event had proven popular again this year.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 13 August 2024 from the Peel Sea Fest event organisers.  The communication thanked the Commissioners for their support and advised 30 vessels had attended specifically for this event held between 27 to 28 July. The lead members stated this event was in its first year and noted it would be developed further next year which should address the late inclusion of the boat building competition.

The lead members reported the Yn Creck Mooar event held on 18 August 2024 had been successful. This event had not received any adverse reports and 35 locations were included this year. The lead members noted the number of participants was consistent with the 43 who participated in July 2023.

The lead members noted the Metalounge had concluded and a meeting was required with the organiser. The Commissioners had not received any comments in relation to this event and it was noted the weather in August had not been favourable for supporting outdoor weekend events this year. The lead members agreed this matter should be referred to the Board for review.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 22 August 2024 and 4 September 2024 from MGP event organisers.  The communications thanked the Commissioners for their ongoing support for the event held on 22 August 2024 and requested the payment of the approved £1,000 financial support. The lead members noted the number of visitors for the MGP festival was lower at the Commissioners’ campsite this year and the weather had resulted in racing taking place on 22 August 2024. The lead members stated the event had attract visitors all day but was not as busy as the TT 2024 event or the MGP 2023 event. The lead members noted the new traffic management for this event owing to Marine Parade being used for the Meta Lounge event had proven successful.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from Event Management for sponsorship of the Classic Car event to be held in Peel on 19 September 2024. The lead members agreed £700 sponsorship was available for this event.

The lead members reported the Hop Tu Naa event would take place on 26 October 2024 and the Corrin Hall was booked for this event. 

The lead members noted the cost of the fireworks are likely to increase this year for the Bonfire night event scheduled to be held on 25 October 2025.

The lead members noted approval had been obtained to place Christmas lights on the harbourside street lighting on East Quay and to erect a Christmas Tree outside the House of Manannan. The lead members noted this would require a budget of £11,000. The lead members agreed this budget. The lead members noted two more maypole Christmas light features and reindeers were proposed for St Peter’s Church Gardens. The lead members agreed the lights should be red and white on the maypoles features and not to purchase an illuminated reindeer feature. The lead members noted Christmas trees would be placed in the Market Place, Atholl Place, Isle of Man Bank and the House of Manannan this year. The lead members agreed to continue paying 3FM to advertise the 2024 Christmas Light Switch on event on 30 November 2024 subject to ensuring the promotion material makes it clear it is a Commissioners’ event.

The lead members noted no update had been received on the location for the commencement of the Christmas tractor run event scheduled for 7 December 2024.

The lead members noted replacement parts for the Commissioners’ playground equipment had been ordered including the new zip wire.

The lead members noted the Library flooring works were completed and the larger refurbishment works would commence when the Librarian was due to take leave in November 2024. 

The lead members noted the campsite would be closed at the end of September 2024 and the performance including operation would be reviewed once the site was closed. This would include the setting the scope and functionality of the campsite booking system with the staff who had operated the campsite this year.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 22 August 2024 from Filbeys to hold an event at Marine Parade on 15 September 2024. The lead members approved this application.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 8 August 2024 from Royal British Legion to hold a poppy appeal street collection in October 2025, 2026 and 2027 at various locations in Peel. The lead members approved this application.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 8 August 2024 describing the Western Athletics’ race schedule for Peel. 
Ms Heaton reported a  meeting a local resident to discuss the changes and installation of new  landscaping features at Close Caaig playground had taken place. At this meeting Ms Heaton had been convinced that the existing facilities were being used by younger children who could not access the larger playground located at Swimming Pool. Ms Heaton was convinced the existing park was an asset to the area and did not have a record for antisocial behaviour. On the basis of this information Ms Heaton proposed investment into this existing playground including the addition of the landscape active play features proposed to supplement the traditional playground equipment. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.

Ms Kelly advised the Isle of Play representative had contacted her to advise this organisation hope to meet with all local authorities in the near future to facilitate better play opportunities on the Island. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had invited Isle of Play representatives to the forthcoming Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting in November 2024. Mr Harmer proposed once this meeting had taken place the Isle of Play should meet the Board to assist the Commissioners in providing facilities for children. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	24/050

	Item 7 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 10 September 2024 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the content of the Technical Officer’s report. The Technical Officer stated 119 jobs were reported between 11 July and 9 September 2024. He reported 89 of these jobs were now complete. The Technical Officer reported the 19 garage doors had been replaced, and the Philip Christian Centre bell tower would be completed during week commencing 9 September 2024. He reported the exterior painting works at Boilley Spittal and Castle Court were completed. The Technical Officer reported works were in progress for building the Charles Street communal bin store and planting area. He reported new street bins had been installed at various locations. The lead members stated the new seagull proof bins on the Promenade were proving difficult for small children to use. 

The Technical Officer reported works would commence at the Reayrt Aalin external refurbishment pilot project on 7 October 2024. He reported quotes had been received for street lighting improvement works at Lower Rheast Lane for £7,600 excluding VAT and Close Quane for £7,300 excluding VAT. The lead members agreed these works should commence. The Technical Officer advised he had received an additional request to improve the street lighting at Mountain View. The lead members noted a quote for these works was being obtained. The Town Clerk advised one of the reasons the Town rate had been increased in 2024 was to undertake outstanding street lighting improvement works.

The Technical Officer advised the cctv was being upgraded. The lead members requested better coverage in the vicinity of all the public toilets and outside the sailing club on Peel Promenade.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ Accountant was scheduled to visit the Town Hall on 13 September 2024 to roll the accounts forward which would permit the first financial reports for the 2024/25 year to be produced from SAGE.

The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 29 August 2024 concerning a public consultation on waste strategy principles. The Town Clerk reported the duration of the consultation had been extended today from 30 September to 21 October 2024. The Town Clerk reported in his acknowledgement he had asked why a pre-consultation with Local Authority stakeholders had not taken place and why local authorities had not been identified as the key stakeholder for the preparation of a waste strategy. The lead members stated these matters were assessed recently for the current waste strategy with the assistance of local authorities. The lead members stated the quality of waste collection services was currently very good with few complaints received about this service. In addition, the extensive use of contractors for waste collection by local authorities would result in increased costs should this service be centralised. The lead members agreed they were open to reviewing the operation of civic amenity sites across the Island. The Town Clerk advised this matter was on the agenda for the next Board meeting.

The lead member reported an issue had occurred with plant breakdowns at the Civic Amenity Site resulting in a temporary closure of this facility. The lead member advised the Civic Amenity Site required prompt, and if possible early payment, of their quarterly fee to pay for this unforeseen works because they held no reserves. The lead member stated no minutes had been sent to the Board by this Joint Committee for many months.

The lead members noted the need for a business case to evaluate the installation of solar panels on the Campsite building and Town Hall. 

The lead member advised they had reviewed Laxey Commissioners’ campsite booking system. Further work would be required to this system to make it suitable for Peel Campsite and the Officers were asked to meet with Officers at Laxey Commissioners.

The lead member asked if a step student could be employed next summer by the Commissioners.

Item 8 2023/24 Accounts 

The Board noted this matter was discussed earlier in the meeting.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	24/051
	Item 9 Termination of Paper Bring Bank Recycling
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 30 September 2024 from the Department of Infrastructure advising the paper bring bank recycling would cease in the near future. Ms Heaton asked why this information was being published while the Department was in the process of consulting on their strategic principles for waste. Mr Harmer stated this sent out mixed messaging on recycling and the data was not readily available to local authorities to formulate a coherent local strategy for ratepayers. 

Item 10 Waste Strategy Principles Consultation

The Board noted the content of the consultation documentation from the Department of Infrastructure dated 28 August 2024. Ms Heaton advised this consultation now closes on 31 October 2024. Ms Hannan stated there was no easy answers because the waste created had to go somewhere. Ms Hannan advocated bringing all services together on the Island including civic amenity and household waste collection. Mr Harmer reiterated centralization of household waste services was significantly costlier than the services provided by the local authorities. He stated under the current arrangements neighbouring authorities use the same private waste contractor which reduces costs, retain local accountability, and obtain the necessary efficiencies across local authority boundaries. The centralization of civic amenity activities could offer cost savings. Ms Kelly agreed and stated the existing 2018 strategy required revisiting and reviewing. The Government and local authorities should be working together alongside other stakeholder agencies such as beach buddies to do this work collaboratively to change people’s behaviour and to reduce waste. Mr Jones, Mr Crompton and Ms Heaton all endorsed supported bringing together the civic amenity sites across the Island. 

The Town Clerk reported he had not received any comments since the last Board meeting in September. He recommended a Commissioner should be designated to assist with the response. Mr Jones proposed Ms Heaton should assist the Town Clerk to compile the Commissioners’ response. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 11 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	24/052
	No any other business items were discussed by the Board.

The meeting ended at 8:11pm
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